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including any dividend referred to in 
section 607(e)(2)(C) of the Act and para-
graph (d)(5) of this section), 

(4) Amounts representing ordinary 
income from a transaction (involving 
certain net proceeds with respect to an 
agreement vessel) described in section 
607(b)(1)(C) of the Act and 
§ 391.2(a)(1)(iii), including gain which is 
ordinary income under section 607(g)(5) 
of the Act and § 391.6(e) (relating to 
treatment of gain on the disposition of 
a vessel with a reduced basis) or under 
section 1245 of the Code (relating to 
gain from disposition of certain depre-
ciable property), and 

(5) Fifteen percent of any dividend 
referred to in section 607(e)(2)(C) of the 
Act and paragraph (b)(3) of this section 
received on any assets held in the fund. 

(e) Limitation on deduction for capital 
losses on assets held in a fund. Except on 
termination of a fund, long-term (and 
short-term) capital losses on assets 
held in a fund shall be allowed only as 
an offset to long-term (and short-term) 
capital gains on assets held in the fund, 
but only if such gains are deposited 
into the fund, and shall not be allowed 
as an offset to any capital gains on as-
sets not held in the fund. The net long- 
term capital loss of the fund for the 
taxable year shall reduce the earliest 
long-term capital gains in the capital 
gain account at the beginning of the 
taxable year and the next short-term 
capital loss for the taxable year shall 
reduce the earliest short-term capital 
gains remaining in the ordinary in-
come account at the beginning of the 
taxable year. Any such losses that are 
in excess of the capital gains in the re-
spective accounts shall reduce capital 
gains deposited into the respective ac-
counts in subsequent years (without re-
gard to section 1212, relating to capital 
loss carrybacks and carryovers). On 
termination of a fund, any net long- 
term capital loss in the capital gain ac-
count and any net short-term capital 
loss remaining in the ordinary income 
accounts is to be taken into account 
for purposes of computing the party’s 
taxable income for the year of termi-
nation as a long-term or short-term (as 
the case may be) capital loss recog-
nized in the year the fund is termi-
nated. With respect to the determina-

tion of the basis to a fund of assets 
held in such fund, see § 391.2(g). 

§ 391.5 Qualified withdrawals. 

(a) In general. (1) A qualified with-
drawal is one made from the fund dur-
ing the taxable year which is in accord-
ance with section 670(f)(1) of the Act, 
the agreement, and with regulations 
prescribed by the Secretary of Trans-
portation and which is for the acquisi-
tion, construction, or reconstruction of 
a qualified vessel (as defined in 
§ 391.11(a)(2)) or barges and containers 
which are part of the complement of a 
qualified vessel (or shares in such ves-
sels, barges, and containers), or for the 
payment of the principal of indebted-
ness incurred in connection with the 
acquisition construction, or recon-
struction of such qualified vessel (or a 
barge or container which is part of the 
complement of a qualified vessel). 

(2) For purposes of this section the 
term share is used to reflect an interest 
in a vessel and means a proprietary in-
terest in a vessel such as, for example, 
that which results from joint owner-
ship. Accordingly, a share within the 
meaning of § 391.2(f) (relating to the 
definition of ‘‘agreement vessel’’ for the 
purpose of making deposits) will not 
necessarily be sufficient to be treated 
as a share within the meaning of this 
section. 

(3) For purposes of this section, the 
term acquisition means any of the fol-
lowing: 

(i) Any acquisition, but only to the 
extent the basis of the property ac-
quired in the hands of the transferee is 
its cost. Thus, for example, if a party 
transfers a vessel and $1 million in an 
exchange for another vessel which 
qualifies for nonrecognition of gain or 
loss under section 1031(a) of the Code 
(relating to like-kind exchange), there 
is an acquisition to the extent of $1 
million. 

(ii) With respect to a lessee’s interest 
in a vessel, expenditures which result 
in increasing the amounts with respect 
to which a deduction for depreciation 
(or amortization in lieu thereof) is al-
lowable. 

(b) Payments on indebtedness. Pay-
ments on indebtedness may constitute 
qualified withdrawals only if the party 
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shows to the satisfaction of the Sec-
retary of Transportation a direct con-
nection between incurring the indebt-
edness and the acquisition, construc-
tion, or reconstruction of a qualified 
vessel or its complement of barges and 
containers whether or not the indebt-
edness is secured by the vessel or its 
complement of barges and containers. 
The fact that an indebtedness is se-
cured by an interest in a qualified ves-
sel, barge, or container is insufficient 
by itself to demonstrate the necessary 
connection. 

(c) Payments to related persons. Not- 
withstanding paragraph (a) of this sec-
tion, payments from a fund to a person 
owned or controlled directly or indi-
rectly by the same interests as the 
party within the meaning of section 482 
of the Code and the regulations there-
under are not to be treated as qualified 
withdrawals unless the party dem-
onstrates to the satisfaction of the 
Secretary of Transportation that no 
part of such payment constitutes a div-
idend, a return of capital, or a con-
tribution to capital under the Code. 

(d) Treatment of fund upon failure to 
fulfill obligations. Section 607(f)(2) of the 
Act provides that if the Secretary of 
Transportation determines that any 
substantial obligation under the agree-
ment is not being fulfilled, he may, 
after notice and opportunity for hear-
ing to the party, treat the entire fund, 
or any portion thereof, as having been 
withdrawn as a nonqualified with-
drawal. In determining whether a party 
has breached a substantial obligation 
under the agreement, the Secretary 
will consider among other things, (1) 
the effect of the party’s action or omis-
sion upon his ability to carry out the 
purposes of the fund and for which 
qualified withdrawals are permitted 
under section 607(f)(1) of the Act, and 
(2) whether the party has made mate-
rial misrepresentations in connection 
with the agreement or has failed to dis-
close material information. For the in-
come tax treatment of nonqualified 
withdrawals, see § 391.7. 

§ 391.6 Tax treatment of qualified 
withdrawals. 

(a) In general. Section 607(g) of the 
Act and this section provide rules for 
the income tax treatment of qualified 

withdrawals including the income tax 
treatment on the disposition of assets 
acquired with fund amounts. 

(b) Order of application of qualified 
withdrawals against accounts. A quali-
fied withdrawal from a fund shall be 
treated as being made: First, out of the 
capital account; second, out of the cap-
ital gain account; and third, out of the 
ordinary income account. Such with-
drawals will reduce the balance within 
a particular account on a first-in-first- 
out basis, the earliest qualified with-
drawals reducing the items within an 
account in the order in which they 
were actually deposited or deemed de-
posited in accordance with this part. 
The date funds are actually withdrawn 
from the fund determines the time at 
which withdrawals are considered to be 
made. 

(c) Reduction of basis. (1) If any por-
tion of a qualified withdrawal for the 
acquisition, construction, or recon-
struction of a vessel, barge, or con-
tainer (or share therein) is made out of 
the ordinary income account, the basis 
of such vessel, barge, or container (or 
share therein) shall be reduced by an 
amount equal to such portion. 

(2) If any portion of a qualified with-
drawal for the acquisition, construc-
tion or reconstruction of a vessel, 
barge, or container (or share therein) is 
made out of the capital gain account, 
the basis of such vessel, barge, or con-
tainer (or share therein) shall be re-
duced by an amount equal to— 

(i) Five-eights of such portion, in the 
case of a corporation (other than an 
electing small business corporation, as 
defined in section 1371 of the Code), or 

(ii) One-half of such portion, in the 
case of any other person. 

(3) If any portion of a qualified with-
drawal to pay the principal of an in-
debtedness is made out of the ordinary 
income account or the capital gain ac-
count, then the basis of the vessel, 
barge, or container (or share therein) 
with respect to which such indebted-
ness was incurred is reduced in the 
manner provided by paragraphs (c) (1) 
and (2) of this section. If the aggregate 
amount of such withdrawal from the 
ordinary income account and capital 
gain account would cause a basis re-
duction in excess of the party’s basis in 
such vessel, barge, or container (or 
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